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Minutes for St Stephen with St Paul’s APCM 

Held in Church on 

Sunday 28 April 2019 

The business meeting was held as part of our morning worship.  

Minutes taken by Sharon Bravo 

 

Vestry Meeting 

Election of Church Wardens  

Peter Dixon and Bulent Sag are both willing to stand again.  

Both were voted unanimously in favour of standing again. Both thanked for 
their hard work 

 

Main Church Meeting. 

Apologies: None 

1. Approval of APCM Minutes from April 2018 

Pete Dixon proposed and Lesley Silcock seconded that the minutes be accepted. 
All voted in favour, Minutes adopted. 

 

2. Matters Arising: None 

 

3. Electoral Roll 

Complete new Roll this year. Graham thanked for all his hard work in producing 
figures.  

 

4. Reports From Booklets 

4.1 Clergy 

Where we are as a church is great. The Diocese is pleased with what’s going on 
here. 

We face a considerable challenge in the future. The vast majority of white mem-
bers is over 50 with the majority under 50’s being BME. If this trend continues 
we will become a BME church.  
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It is important that we nuture and train up the under 50 BME leaders and        
encourage them to take up more responsibilities in church. It is also important 
that we over 50’s accept that younger people do things differently i.e Naeem has 
a different perspective on how we can run our church. We should be willing to 
let them do it their own way and to learn from them. 

4.2 Curate Reports 

A) Denise was thanked for her different perspective on church life 

B) Naeem was thanked for all that he does. 

 

4.3 Finance Report  

A)Lesley Silcock asked how many think that we receive external funding to  
carry out what we do in church. Everything comes from what we give.  

B)We overspent last year. We are living on legacy money. Our income was 
£93,000 we spent £102,000spent. Some of this was the purchase of a new pho-
tocopier which  will save us money in the end. 

C)  Alan asked if we could have something to put in the collection plate for  
those who give by standing order. It will show those that do put money in that 
we are also giving as well. Action: To be looked at PCC.  

D) A question was asked how much of our income comes from gift aid. The 
answer is about 15%. If you pay tax do speak to Michael Harrsion about gift 
aid.  

E) Copy of the audited accounts are available at the back of church. Please 
email either Lesley or Sharon if you would like an electronic version. 

E)Lesley Proposed and Mathis Mia seconded that CA Plus be our accountant 
again next year.  

All voted in favour. Motion passed. 

                          

4.4. Children and young people. 

Last year Fola asked the question “What are we doing with the youth in 
church?” We need to work really hard to keep them.  

4.5 Work with schools 

Clive thanked Jenny for he work with schools. We have good links with Ber-
ridge who are using the church more.  
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4.6 Safeguarding 

Nick thanked for taking care of our safeguarding 

4.7 Ladies Prayer Group 

Still going really well. Would like to see some younger members join. 

 

4.8 Messy Church 

A lot of effort from Karen, Jenny, Naeem and Gillian.  

Jenny expressed that it is a vital work of church. It takes an awful amount of 
preparation. Please do volunteer to help, it really is worthwhile. 

4.9. Church Flowers 

Mavis was thanked for all of her years in organising the church flowers. She 

would really like to hand over to someone else.  

To put senior citizens this year rather that old people. 

4.10. Wednesday Special 

Has changed format slightly since Sue left us.  

4.11. Crafty Girls 

There is £600 left in the church account to be spent. If you have any suggestions 

as to what we spend it on then please do bring them forward. 

4.12. Prayer Ministry 

Now after the service every week. Currently In the church office. Thanks to all 

involved. 

4.13. Prayer Chain 

Thanks to those who organise. 

4.14. Shared Lunches 

Going well with 80-90 attending regularly. Thanks to all who are involved. 

4.17. Rainbow Project 

Adam is running it differently. It is growing and woring towards becoming an 

independent charity. 

 



6 

4.18. Deanery Synod 

There is a lot going on. Thanks to our Area Dean members. 

 

6. Election of PCC Members   

Three people have been nominated to stand 

Mohammed Ashtari 

Paul David 

Daniel Tsoi 

All voted in favour to accept nominations. All duly appointed. 

 

7. Deputy Wardens  

Thank you for all support  

Elected for this year to act as Deputy Warden:  

Winifred Marshall; Alan Leonard; Farzhad Ahmadi, Dee Dixon and Trevor 

Spencer 

Thanks to deputies and Welcomers for their work 

8. Any other questions/Comments 

A) Michael Jackson said how much he enjoyed coming to church 

B) Pete Dixon thanked the clergy for all of their help. Thanks also to all who 

help out in church in any way.  
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Clergy report 

 

2019 was another great year at St Stephen’s with St Paul’s Church.  

 

Vision  

In 2017 the P.C.C. decided that the best way of reaching out to others was with 
a five year vision of ‘Sharing Food—Developing Friendship—Deepening 
Faith’. It was decided that we would share meals every second Sunday of the 
month, to coincide with Community Worship service. About 80 people came 
regularly and enjoyed an eclectic variety of delicious food from different parts 
of the world. We are very grateful to Jean McCloughry for her large part in the 
organisation of the equipment, food and clearing up; but many others have also 
helped.  

 

Children and youth work 

Our children and youth group leaders do an amazing of job of leading our  
children throughout the year and have helped them grow in their Christian 
faith. It’s also good to see our children continuing to take part at church, for 
example with the singing and praying for the children and young people before 
they leave for their groups; and with Carol’s help the children led one of our 
Community Worship services. 

 

We have great contact with our local schools with school assemblies at       
Berridge KS1 and KS2. Year four children from Berridge Road also come to us 
for Experience Easter, which both they and their teachers enjoy. I’m very  
grateful to Jenny Lewin who organises, plans and prepares all these activities. 
At Christmas children visit us from Bobbers Mill Community Centre Islamic 
nursery school to learn about Christmas and we take an assembly at Fig Tree 
Islamic School. Naeem and Jenny also went in to Forest Fields School to talk 
to one of the classes.  

 

Fellowship Groups 

We have five Fellowship Groups run by Lesley Silcock, Sandra Brailsford, 
Alan Leonard, and Graham and Gillian Burton. The Farsi Fellowship group is 
run by Clive, Naeem Bahadur,  Daniel Tsoi and Jean McCloughry. I am very 
grateful to all the groups for supporting and nurturing each other in our    
Christian faith and especially the leaders for their time and skill in leading the 
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About 40-50 Iranians continue to attend the Farsi Fellowship Group. We have 
studied Joshua and John’s Gospel. The Iranian small group leaders meet with 
Jean, Daniel, Naeem and myself each Monday and go through the materials 
which the Iranian leaders then deliver to small groups on Thursday evenings. I 
am also grateful to Rev’d Dr Peter Wenham for his support.  

 

Curates 

Denise left us in March to be licensed as Associate Priest at St Martin’s Church, 
Bilborough. I’m very grateful to Denise for the rich pastoral and organisational 
skills that she brought to us during her curacy.  

 

Naeem has helped us in a huge variety of ways: making huge differences to 
many aspects of church life, it has been great to have a clergy colleague with 
whom to work. I’m particularly grateful to Naeem for organising and running 
the Parish Weekend ‘Lift Up Your Eyes’ this year, which was a great success.  

 

Music group 

My grateful thanks go to Jonathan, Paul, Fola, Graham, Savannah, Shawn and 
Mosess for their attendance at music group practices and for leading us in wor-
ship.   

 

Being part of the wider church 

It’s important that we work together with other churches and encourage and  
nurture each other’s faith. We do this through the Chips churches. On the second 
Thursday of the month at 7.00am Nottingham City Prayer holds a prayer meet-
ing. This is for anyone in Nottingham and about 100 of us meet regularly to 
pray. It’s really encouraging to see so many people praying to see ‘Christ’s 
Church United, God’s Power Released, Our City Blessed’.  

 

Graham Burton received The Hubert Walter Award for Reconciliation and       
Interfaith Cooperation named after Hubert Walter, Archbishop of Canterbury 
from 1193 to 1205, who had dialogue with non-Christians at a time of inter-faith 
conflict. Its design incorporates a scarab beetle, a motif favoured by Archbishop 
Walter, which some scholars believe may have denoted the resurrection. The 
award recognises those who have made an outstanding contribution in the areas 
of reconciliation and interfaith cooperation.  
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Such Reconciliation is the second of Archbishop Justin’s three ministry priority 
areas. We are delighted for Graham that his work over many years should be 
recognised in this way.  

In March about 50 of us went to Wakefield Cathedral for the launch of the com-
munion service in the Persian language of Farsi. The Cathedral was packed full 
of people from all over the Church of England; which, for the launch of new lit-
urgy, is quite amazing. It was great to meet some people that used to come to 
our church and are now going to local churches wherever they live all over Eng-
land. 

In May Ghader, Jean and myself went to a conference to learn more about what 
God is doing amongst Kurdish people, it was very exciting to hear what God is 
doing and find out much more about the history of the church amongst Kurdish 
people.  

 

Diocesan Vision 

Our diocesan bishop, Paul Williams, has led us into a new vision of making dis-
ciples wider, deeper, younger. For our part in that vision we are putting this into 
practice as follows: 

 

Wider: proactively encourage 'positive discrimination' in encouraging and nur-
turing a diverse, multicultural heterogeneous church that expresses the breadth 
of the church and the wideness of God's mercy. 

 

Younger: Our schools work, PALS (community parent and toddler group),    
pastoral support for families, Messy Church, preparing children for baptism and 
Sunday morning groups. 2018, the children lead a Community Worship service, 
which went very well.  

 

Deeper: encourage everyone to join one of our 'Fellowship Groups' or another 
similar group that meet to study the Bible and provide mutual encouragement 
and support in deepening our spiritual lives. Encourage people to attend the City 
Prayer Meetings second Thursday of the month at 7.00am.  
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Vine 

The Vine continued to serve the needs of our local community with a rich diversity of 
groups some of which met daily, others weekly and others more occasionally. We’re very 
pleased that Rob Bird is doing a great job of attracting more users. Rob, Paul, Charmaine 
and our caretaking staff of Stewart and Arash do all they can to ensure the Vine is a welcom-
ing and friendly place. The buildings are slowly being redecorated and improved. Graham 
Lewin does a great job of monitoring, setting and maintaining the heating for which I am 
grateful. Reza Tavakoli is on the Vine Board but I would love a greater collaboration be-
tween the Vine and the Church.  

 

Cultural diversity 

We are known as a very culturally diverse church and this is great but while we have many 
ethnic minorities attending church we now have nearly no white members under 50; this is a 
big challenge for us all. We need to maintain our racial diversity by attracting more white 
people as well as growing our ethnic minority membership.  

 

Thank you for your part in making our church family a wonderful group of supportive, wor-
shipping people determined to share their faith and love our community in practical ways.

 

Rev’d Clive Burrows 
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Curate Report- Naeem Bahadur  

 

It will soon be three years since I was ordained and joined St. Stephen with 
Saint Paul as a Curate. In this period, I have been able to witness some of the 
life events and situations that are innately associated with the ordained ministry. 
Being a multi-cultural and community church. I have been able to learn a lot 
about different cultures, customs and beliefs. It has been an enormous privilege 
working alongside Clive serving God and serving his people of St Stephen with 
Saint Paul.  

 

· Farsi Bible Study Group 

One of the great things I can see at St Stephen’s is the Farsi and Sorani Bible 
study for the Iranians in their languages. I alongside Clive, Jean, Peter and Dan-
iel, am a part of this amazing ministry. 

 

· Primary school Assemblies 

Thanks to Jenny for establishing excellent relations with the Berridge school, 
they invite us several of times to take assemblies, they visit us for experiencing 
Easter and Christingle services. We have been going to Fig tree school which is 
an Islamic school to take an assembly on Christmas from last two years. We 
have been invited by Forest Field Primary school to share the Easter story as 
well. It is a pleasure to work with Jenny to share the word of God with Children.  

 

· Sports Ministry (We Play at St Stephen's) 

The sports evening (we play at St. Stephen’s) has been a very successful pro-
gramme. Through this ministry, we as a church provide a place to our communi-
ty to mingle in a very informal friendly atmosphere to develop friendships 
among the people of all of the different background, religion and culture. This 
gave me many opportunities to share the love of Christ all the time with my 
presence and sometimes with words as well. We played an indoor cricket league, 
and we were the first runner-up team of the tournament. We play badminton and 
table tennis every Monday evening from 7 to 9 pm. 

The Vine continued to serve the needs of our local community with a rich diversity of 
re very 

pleased that Rob Bird is doing a great job of attracting more users. Rob, Paul, Charmaine 
and our caretaking staff of Stewart and Arash do all they can to ensure the Vine is a welcom-
ing and friendly place. The buildings are slowly being redecorated and improved. Graham 
Lewin does a great job of monitoring, setting and maintaining the heating for which I am 
grateful. Reza Tavakoli is on the Vine Board but I would love a greater collaboration be-

We are known as a very culturally diverse church and this is great but while we have many 
ethnic minorities attending church we now have nearly no white members under 50; this is a 
big challenge for us all. We need to maintain our racial diversity by attracting more white 

Thank you for your part in making our church family a wonderful group of supportive, wor-
shipping people determined to share their faith and love our community in practical ways. 
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· Parish weekend away 

After a successful seaside trip in 2018 and a fantastic parish weekend away to 
Bonsall camp on 21-23 June 2019 (thanks to all participants, planning and ad-
ministration team) we again are going to Bonsall camp on 10-12 June 2020. I al-
so was a small part to organise the whole event.   

 

· Funeral Ministry 

The funeral ministry has been deeply touching and enriching. Those that took 
place for members of the traveller community were particularly interesting, in-
sofar as I have been able to learn a lot about the cultures, customs and beliefs.  

 

· Ministry out of the Parish  

Being a Pakistani sometimes allows me to do ministry to those Urdu speakers 
who are not part of our Parish. I got some opportunities to preach in different 
cities, and here in Nottingham sometimes people invite me to share the word of 
God in their family prayers or on their special occasions.  

 

·The year ahead  

God willing, I look forward to what is God’s plan for me for my future ministry 
in His kingdom. I am always available and obediently ready to say ‘Yes’ to my 
Lord’s call. Until then I am here at St. Stephen’s. I hope to get to know more 
people, both in church and in the broader community, and to witness and help 
discern God's intervention and presence in Hyson Green and Forest field as well 
as journey together towards physical and spiritual growth of St. Stephen with St 
Paul.  

 

Naeem Bahadur 
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Electoral Roll Report 
 
The number on the revised Electoral Roll for 2020 has decreased to 114. There 
were 5 additions to last year’s roll with 12 being removed. Those who have been 
removed are known to have moved away or have died during the past year. 
 
The statistics of the roll have changed little and are very similar to the previous 
two years. 
 
The larger ethnic groupings represented on the roll include:  
40 White British, 30 Iranian, of whom 17 are Farsi speaking and 13 Sorani 
speaking, 26 Pakistani, 11 Black, of whom 7 are Caribbean and 4 African.        
In addition, there are 7 others from different ethnic groupings. 
 
 

 

 

Graham Lewin 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Year Number + - Parish White BAME Male Female 

2011 166     45% 59% 41% 38% 62% 

2012 157 16 25 45% 57% 43% 40% 60% 

                

    New Roll           

2013 125     40% 58% 42% 40% 60% 

2014 135 11 1 38% 54% 46% 41% 59% 

2015 147 20 8 33% 48% 52% 45% 55% 

2016 163 26 10 32% 46% 54% 46% 54% 

2017 177 18 4 30% 42% 58% 49% 51% 

2018 198 43 22 25% 34% 66% 54% 46% 

    New Roll           

2019 121     26% 36% 64% 55% 45% 

2020 114 5 12 26% 35% 65% 54% 46% 
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Church Fabric Report 

 

Our church building is 120 years old and buildings of this age need continual  
attention to keep them in good order. The Church Wardens and the PCC have 
the responsibility of maintaining the Church Buildings and this is a continuing 
and long term task that will never be completed. We need to keep on top of the 
things that need to be done to make sure that we are able to pass on to future 
generations, buildings that are appropriate for our worship and other various   
activities. 

 

The most significant change to the church building during the past year has been 
seen by very few. The roof over the church office can only be seen from outside, 
at the back of the Vine and by our neighbours in Ashwell Gardens. This roof was 
completely replaced during 2019. Having completed a major refurbishment of 
the office and had it decorated, it was alarming to see torrents of water pouring 
through the roof in several places during a very heavy storm during the summer. 
The roof did not appear to have an obvious problem, when viewed from the out-
side, but the hidden gully was completely overwhelmed by the quantity of water. 
This enabled water to get beneath the concrete tiles and roofing felt and flood 
into the office. The new roof does not have a hidden gulley and this seems to 
have solved the long-term problems we have had with that roof. 

 

During the periods when the church office had to function from the lounge, the 
limitations of the Wi-Fi were revealed. This provoked a complete overhaul of 
the telephone lines and the internet provision. We removed one of the  telephone 
lines, introduced fibre broadband and a mobile office phone that can be used an-
ywhere in the building. The overall effect of this was a considerable monthly 
saving, while providing faster and more reliable internet access. Without this we 
would not have been able to operate Zoom services from church in the way we 
have been doing for the last two months. 

 

In order to improve the visibility of the screen we use in church, the PCC has 
decided to replace the current back projection screen with two large TV moni-
tors. These will be positioned on the pillars at the front of church, one near the 
pulpit and one on the other side, near to the present data projection screen. 
These positions have been chosen because they will enable one or other of the 
TVs to be seen from virtually every seating position in church without a pillar 
getting in the way. We have to obtain the agreement of the Diocese to make 
these changes and this is now in its final stage. 
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The restrictions since March and the on-going nature of the epidemic have de-
layed progress with other current projects. Thank you to everyone involved in 
the upkeep of our church buildings, its cleaning and the maintaining of the gar-
dens. The more people who are involved in these tasks, the less onerous they 
become and the better the church will be as a result.  

 

Graham Lewin 
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Financial Report  
 

Thank you to all of you who continued to give faithfully to the work of the 
church in 2019. 

Last year the church income was £104,200 and the expense total was £99,500. 
This is the first time for many years that we have spent less than our income. 
This was due to a reduction in our parish share, the money paid to the diocese, 
in recognition for being in an economically poor area. 

 

At the end of 2019 there was £210,600 total in our bank accounts of which 
£120,000 has been designated for major building work. £1046 (mostly from 
2012) is restricted for a sound desk.  

 

Our two biggest expenses are: 

1.Parish Share - £39480 the money we give to the diocese to help fund, 
amongst other things, the clergy. 

2. Giving            -£14200 some of this was to Refugee Roots, some to mission 
overseas and some to individuals and families in need in our community. Our 
church policy is to give 10% regular income to mission.  

Our income comes only from ourselves, members past and present, and we     
receive no outside funding. We have been kept going by legacy money for the 
last few years.  

Gift Day raised £8790 one of our best years. £900 of this was given to The    
Jericho Road Project, a local charity working to bring hope and restoration to 
those affected by the sex industry.  

If you regard yourself as a regular member here please consider giving to the 
work that goes on. See me for envelopes or standing order forms as a way of 
giving regularly. Please consider the church in your will.  

 

A special thank you to all those who count and bank the collections, Michael 
Harrison for sorting out the recovery of income tax and Graham Lewin for his 
help and support at too many points to mention. 

Please look at the displays at the back of church. 

 

Lesley Silcock 
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Children and Young People’s Sunday Morning Groups 
 

 
During the Sunday morning service, except when it is all age worship, we     
provide three special groups for our children and young people from the age of 3 
up to 14. There they can learn about the Christian faith and God’s love for them, 
discuss, have fun, do craft and play games. We follow Scripture Union teaching 
material which is appropriate for the ages of the youngsters. 
 
We continue to support Embrace the Middle East’s schools programme which 
helps children in the Middle East access good education even if their family 
cannot afford it. If you have children in our groups please continue, if possible, 
to give them a small amount of money each week which they can give to help 
provide schools for all children.  
 
Last year the youngsters again prepared and led a Community Worship service, 
this time about the Feeding of the 5000. Many of them regularly pray in church 
for the groups and their leaders, sing in the music group and read lessons or take 
part in other services.  
 
Last year’s Summer Programme was involved with toilet twinning. We learnt 
about the importance of proper toilets and hygiene in the rural areas of many 
parts of the world and the difference it makes to everyone when they have a   
toilet. It improves health, education, work and helps to overcome poverty. We 
also had fun making “toilet” craft and we raised £180 which linked us with three 
new toilets. 
 
Several youngsters were part of the Parish Weekend Away last summer at    
Bonsall Camp. They had their own groups at times as well as joining in sessions 
with everyone and also enjoyed lots of fun and games. 
 
We have a wonderful group of committed people who lead and help with the 
children and young people’s groups and without them we could not provide the 
teaching, support and encouragement for the younger members of our church 
fellowship. So thank you to them all. However we are in need of more leaders 
with the Bright Sparks group, the 3’s - 6’s, so please have a word with me if you 
feel God might be asking you to help. 
 
We are privileged to have a good number of young people in our church fellow-
ship so please pray for them that they will continue to be an important part of 
our church. 
 
Carol Phillips 
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Work with Local Schools 

 

 
As this report normally comes in March, 2019 seems to have been a 
LONG time ago. 
 
Our work with our local schools has continued and our involvement 
with both Berridge sites has developed and broadened. 
 
As in previous years, we have been invited to assist with assemblies 
at key times throughout the year. This has given us an opportunity 
to present the Christian message in a fun and engaging way. The 
children are always responsive. 
 
Along with our visits to the school we have welcomed the children 
to church. 

● As in previous years, Year 4 shared with us in our Experience 
Easter event. Their enthusiasm and their desire to engage in 
the various ‘stations’ of the Easter story never cease to amaze 
us. 

● Christmas brings all of the Key Stage 1 children into church   
for their rehearsals and two performances of their Christmas 
nativity. For any of you who are parents or have attended, you 
will know what an absolute joy this is. Not only do we hear the 
Christmas story in a delightful, if somewhat unusual manner, we 
have the opportunity to welcome parents of all faiths and none 
into church. 

● An extra bonus in 2019 was the school’s wish to use of the 
church in the summer term for a new venture – a musical ver-
sion of Wind in the Willows by the Year 6 children. Both per-
formances were well attended by parents. It was also great to 
see many of the congregation supporting the school by attend-
ing. I’m sure you’ll agree that it was worth it! 
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●  The year ended with our annual Christingle service, which is a 
chance to work together with the school in a real community 
event. The numbers attending were the highest for many years – 
over 200. Unfortunately, as things look at this present time with 
the Covid 19 pandemic, it is difficult to see how such an event 
can be considered. Let us hope that in 2021 it can return with 
renewed enthusiasm! 

 
Our connections with other schools also continued during 2019. 

●  Once again we were invited to Forest Fields Primary School for 
an Easter assembly. It would be good if we could develop this 
link. 

● The young children from the Zaytuna Islamic Nursery School 
visited church to hear about the Christmas Story. 

    We were also invited to the Fig Tree Islamic School for a 
Christmas assembly 

These last two offer an amazing chance to tell the Christmas story in 
a meaningful and accurate way. 

 
Our work with and in these schools has inevitably been halted 
throughout 2020. This has been so sad. I have endeavoured to main-
tain contact with Berridge School staff so that they realise that, 
although we cannot go in or have the children in church, we are still 
thinking about them and praying for them at this difficult time. 
 
As I have said on many occasions, none of this work would be possible 
without the combined efforts of many willing volunteers. Thank you 
to all who have helped in person, but also thank you to all who support 
us in faithful prayer. 
 
Please continue to pray for this work, especially that we will be able 
to re-establish and develop our links when the pandemic is over. 
 
Jenny Lewin 
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Messy Church Report 2020 

What is Messy Church? 

A team of about 16 people from St Stephen’s with St Paul’s Church run an alter-

native-style church for families once a month on Saturday mornings, 11am – 

1pm. It takes place in the church and in the Vine hall. The time includes: 

 about 9 craft activity tables linked to a Bible story or theme for children 

to do with their parents/carers. They move around these as they please. 

We aim to provide something for everyone, so some activities are active, 

often outside on the grass or in the courtyard, some are better for younger 

children, some are things they can take home to remind them of the story 

and promote discussion at home, some are more reflective and include 

prayer, and there’s always an edible craft. This year we have had soap-

making, obstacle courses, making an edible garden, making marble runs, 

mobiles, sledge races and plenty more! 

  

 ●  a ‘celebration time’ which is a short, lively all-age service at the front of 

church, including action songs, a video or drama to tell the Bible story, and 

an interactive prayer time. 

 

 ●  a delicious meal together in the Vine hall – these are usually hot and 

cooked by Gillian. This provides more time and space to chat to families, 

get to know them and talk to them about Jesus or whatever! 

 

Since the last report we have also:- 

 learned all about the Toilet Twinning scheme. We made mini toilets to 

save money in and Sunday church added to what we raised so we were 

able to buy 2 toilets for people in other parts of the world who didn’t 

have one. 

 

●  had a welcome visit from Jane Lewis, our regional co-ordinator for Messy      

Church, based in Sherwood Methodist Church, who came to encourage and 

support us at our December 2019 Messy Church.  

●  in March 2020 Jenny and I were able to attend a Messy Church Meet-up of 

people who run Messy Churches in this area. It was great to hear of other 

groups’ joys and problems, share ideas and pray for each other.  
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       Since the lockdown an area Zoom prayer meeting for leaders has also been      

linking us up . 

 been shut down by the corona virus lockdown! Unfortunately we have-

n’t felt able to provide Messy Church online (as some groups have done) 

but we have linked families up with what is available online and we’ve 

been praying for our families in the Wednesday prayer meetings and at 

other times. We look forward to ‘getting back to normal’, whatever the 

new normal will look like! 

 

Messy Church is a team effort. God is the one who is making it happen and 

working in people’s lives as they come each month, and He is using us as we 

are available to serve Him and our community. Thank you, God! Thank you too 

to all who pray; cook/buy cakes/fruit for the lunches; help out on Saturday 

mornings, guiding at the activity tables; give money; clean the church; Gillian 

and her helpers making scrummy meals on a shoestring; Naeem and Jenny who 

help me with the planning and preparation. Let me know if you would like to 

help with any of these things when we are able to start again! 

Karen Burrows 

 

PALS Playgroup 
 
Each Thursday morning during term time the PALS playgroup meets in the 
Vine hall and provides an ideal occasion for pre-schoolers to play, learn and 
have fun and their carers to meet with others, make new friendships and find 
support in their important task of caring for young children.  
 
We regularly have between 20 and 30 attending the session but there is room 
for more so if you have youngsters, whether babies or toddlers, why not come 
and join us. 
 
Many thanks to Christine Clarke who helps to run the group. We will always 
welcome more help, so if you want an activity that is useful and keeps you 
young please let me know. 
 
Carol Phillips 
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Safeguarding 

 

 

Members of our church family, who volunteer to work alongside children, Members of our church family, who volunteer to work alongside children, 
young people and vulnerable adults, have been screened using the     young people and vulnerable adults, have been screened using the     
Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS). The church requires that new    Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS). The church requires that new    
volunteers are screened prior to starting this sort of role.volunteers are screened prior to starting this sort of role.  

All volunteers, in whatever role, are required to undergo All volunteers, in whatever role, are required to undergo ‘‘safeguardingsafeguarding’ ’ 
training. Training sessions are being held regularly throughout the year training. Training sessions are being held regularly throughout the year 
and are also available online.and are also available online.  

  

The The wholewhole  church family has responsibility for taking care of and promot-church family has responsibility for taking care of and promot-
ing the welfare of our vulnerable members. ing the welfare of our vulnerable members.   

  

We all should aim to:We all should aim to:  

  

○ ○ Treat all children and young people with dignity and respectTreat all children and young people with dignity and respect  

○  ○  Wherever possible avoid situations where one adult is alone with a Wherever possible avoid situations where one adult is alone with a 
group of children and never allow one adult to be alone with one group of children and never allow one adult to be alone with one 
child.child.  

○  ○  Always challenge unacceptable behaviour by other adults or peer Always challenge unacceptable behaviour by other adults or peer 
group activity such as bullying or humiliation.group activity such as bullying or humiliation.  

○  ○  Be prepared to Be prepared to listenlisten  and and actact  if a child, young person or adult talks to if a child, young person or adult talks to 
us about problems they are experiencing.us about problems they are experiencing.  

  

Dr Nick Silcock is the named person for Safeguarding. Please speak with Dr Nick Silcock is the named person for Safeguarding. Please speak with 
him if you have any concern about safeguarding issues or if you volunteer him if you have any concern about safeguarding issues or if you volunteer 
in church and have not recently completed safeguarding training.in church and have not recently completed safeguarding training.  
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The Bethany Group 

 

The Bethany Group provides an opportunity for women to meet together,     
worship and pray, share their faith, learn and have fun together.  
We have a varied programme which includes speakers, discussions, Bible study, 
craft, food and social events.  
 
Our annual Coffee Evening, usually in July, supports the Four Homes of Mercy 
in Bethany near Jerusalem and is open to all.  
 
A warm welcome awaits all women who wish to join us and for more infor-
mation please speak to me. 
 
Carol Phillips 
 

CRAFTY GIRLS 
  
In 2019 Crafty Girls didn’t meet as a whole group.  With our host leaving Not-
tingham last year and the Church lounge being used as an office for several 
months, we struggled to find a suitable space.  
  
I would like to thank members who made items at home especially Denise.  A 
few of us were able to meet on a couple of occasions and those get-togethers 
were happy and noisy!  
  
Taking the above into account we still managed to donate £450.00 to Church, 
making over £1,000.00 available to purchase any items needed that isn’t       
covered by our general giving.  I hold approximately £50.00 should we need to 
buy materials this year.  Sadly the calendar was not as successful as other years 
despite people saying it was ‘the best yet’.  However, it did raised £100.00 but 
maybe it will be the last one. 
  
I am uncertain whether Crafty Girls will continue, so I would value your pray-
ers or suggestions.  Thank you for supporting us since 2012 – it’s been fun. 
  
Josie Baran x 
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Ladies Prayer Group 

 

The ladies prayer group was  a great success for almost 4 years. We continued 

to have between 10 & 14 ladies attending. After Sue Smith sadly left us we 

continued to meet but at various  venues. During our times together we have 

studied, discussed and prayed about a great number of things. This has helped 

us to nuture and grow each others faith in a non threatening setting where       

everyone valued each others opinions. 

Many thanks to those ladies who opened their homes for us to meet and for 

those who provided lifts so that non drivers could still attend.  

Jean McCloughry also joined Denise and Sharon on the leadership team. 

With Denise announcing that she would be leaving us in December (2019) we 

had to make the difficult decision whether to carry on or fold. 

We spent our last session with Denise praying about where God wanted us to 

go. We felt God saying that  a farmer leaves his fields fallow for the ground to 

rest and  get its nutrients restored. This was confirmed with a Bible verse by 

another member of the group. 

With the Lord confirming this we; with a heavy heart decided to stop meeting 

with a view to looking at restarting again  in the spring or summer. 

 

In order for us to do this we need someone to join Sharon on the leadership 

team. If you feel that God has called you to prayer and would like to help set 

up the group again please speak to Sharon. 

Sharon Bravo, Jean McCloughry,  Denise Watkinson 
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Church Flowers  

 
The flowers in church each Sunday continue to be provided by different   
members of the congregation, some of whom buy the flowers and arrange 
them themselves. Others provide the money and the flowers are bought and  
arranged on their behalf.  
 
There is a flower rota and if anyone would like to be included, perhaps in 
memory of a loved one or for a special celebration, please let me know. 
For major festivals, when extra flowers are arranged, contributions towards the 
cost can be made using the labelled box at the back of church and any extra 
help is very welcome. 
 
Thank you to those who are generous with their time and effort to provide this 
service. More help would be greatly appreciated. 
 
 
At present we do not have a coordinator to organise the rota and find volun-
teers to help with the various festivals. If you think that this is something that 
you can do please speak to Clive. 

Distribution of church flowers. 
 
We have a wonderful team who take the flowers from church after the Sunday 
services to people they feel  the flowers would brighten their life and that they 
would feel appreciated, loved and not forgotten. 
 
The team take to people who are carers, ill themselves, lonely, those who can-
not get to our church anymore, people who do a lot for our church etc.  
We ALL need to feel appreciated and loved and this is one small way of trying 
to do that. 
 
If you have a request for flowers to be taken to someone from our congrega-
tion please speak to one of the team.  
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Prayer Chain 

It has been a busy year for St Stephens Prayer Chain, a group of around 30 past 
and present church members who receive prayer requests by email or telephone 
and then commit to pray.   

Prayer requests are sent to ask4prayer.ss@gmail.com. The request is then circu-
lated by the prayer chain administrator as soon as is practical.   

If you request prayer for someone else, please ask for their permission. Only 
requests for prayer should be sent, or updates on a situation for further prayer, 
and/or thanks giving for answered prayer.   

It is not a notice board to distribute information.  As much as it is possible in a 
group this size, the aim would be to keep requests confidential to within the 
group. If you are unable to send an email please telephone your request to Jean 
Entwistle on 0115 9117241 or to Phyllis Richardson on 0115 9703593.  

120 prayer requests were circulated in 2019 

Please email your address to the ask for prayer email if you would like to join 
the group 
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Refugee Roots 

 

Our celebration on November 4th  of the Nottingham Rainbow Project 
coming of age as the independent charity, Refugee Roots was a very 
special occasion.  It was an opportunity to look back with gratitude to St 
Stephen's Church who had the original vision and nurtured the project 
through its first eighteen years and who continue to host Refugee Roots. 
It was a privilege to have with us Graham and Gillian Burton and Phyllis 
Richardson who have been involved from the beginning and whose     
example of selfless caring for the stranger continues to inspire us. But it 
has been the support by successive clergy, Sharon, the parish team and 
the whole church that has built the platform on which the new charity has 
been launched. 
 
The on-going hospitality of St Stephen's and a close working relationship 
with the church is an invaluable resource and is a daily reminder that we 
continue to see the project as our bit of sharing the love of Jesus with 
those whom we are serving. We are grateful too for the financial support 
of the church and of individuals. 
 
Becoming a charity responsible for our own finances and governance 
has been a big work-load for Adam the Coordinator, the steering group 
and the whole team over the last two to three years and we are grateful 
to experts who supported and guided us through..  While this has been 
going on the team have developed the day to day work of Refugee 
Roots providing the person-sensitive support to participants in their     
vulnerability and who find it really is “A Place To Belong.” 

 
Before the Covid-19 pandemic hit, Refugee Roots weekly groups had 
seen a spike in growth, partially down to Begin ESOL referrals and     
partially from participants enjoying the session and passing it on to their 
friends through word of mouth. At our Access group, we had seen 30  
students ï which created a welcoming and lively atmosphere. 
 
Now we are exclusively working from home, as a response to recent 
government guidelines, we have moved our weekly sessions onto vari-
ous social messenging service and video calls. This last week the wom-
enôs group continued to have a short English exercise, and art workshop 
via Whatsapp and our Wednesday Esol class met via ñZoomò video call. 
ESOL materials have been posted to participants homes. 
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We support participants over the phone; especially those facing home-
lessness and food shortages. We are continuing to help participants re-
ceive access to financial support, continuing to hold appointments where 
possible and making sure they can access updated information about 
coronavirus in their language supplied by ñDoctors of the Worldò. 
 
the 2019 annual report is available on-line. info@refugeeroots.org.uk 

 
Covid 19 has been a real challenge to anyone working with the disad-
vantaged particularly with Refugees and Asylum seekers and we are no 
exception. We have had to suspend our groups.  However we are doing 
what we can to support our participants by offering friendship and advice 
on the phone and where that is not possible by observing spatial sepa-
ration. For those seeking asylum or to move on with putting down roots, 
there are real frustrations, though lifting of some reporting rules and the 
suspension of international travel reduces the risk of deportation for a 
while. 
 
Contact details   
Adam  Project Director  07462092732; adam@refugeeroots.org.uk 
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Nottingham South Deanery 2019 Annual Report 
 
 
This year we have said goodbye to Rev’d Denise Watkinson who 
moved to Nottingham North Deanery and Mark and Carolyn Gilmore.  
We have also welcomed curates Rev’d Jamie Franklin, Rev’d Tracey 
Byrne and Rev’d John Blakeney to our Deanery.   
 
The Deanery Leadership Team has continued to meet during the year to 
plan Synod and other Deanery events.  Rev’d Naomi Hill re-joined 
when her temporary role as a Vocations Advisor based at Jubilee House 
came to an end. 
 
We held three synods during the year: 26 February, 5 June and             
17 October 2019 all of which were aimed at equipping our parishes in 
mission to enable everyone to participate in the One Life Mission held 
in September and learn from it. 
 
In February we visited St Michael and All Angels in Bramcote to begin 

thinking about how to have intentional conversations.  We watched the 

TED talk ’10 Tips on How to Have a Conversation with a Stranger’ and 

Heidi Shewell-Cooper spoke on how to have a “one to one” conversa-

tion.  We had the opportunity to practice what we had learned and 

thought about what a parish could learn from having intentional conver-

sations. We also swore in some Churchwardens. 

 
In June we were at Nottingham St Peter’s thinking about sharing our 
stories and heard some inspiring testimonies.  At the end of Synod we 
were invited to join with the Thy Kingdom Come Bow Down event in 
the market square. 
 
In November we went to Holy Trinity, Lenton and celebrated all that 
happened during the OneLIFE Mission.  We also spent some time    
sharing what we had learned and what we would do differently in the 
future in mission and outreach.  
 
Rev’d Canon Steve Silvester stepped down as Area Dean and Sarah 
Holt stepped down as Lay Chair and Rev’d Colin Bourne and Elaine 
Hinchliffe were appointed in their place.  We thanked Steve and Sarah 
for their service and look forward to working alongside Colin and 
Elaine. 
 
 



30 

 
The deanery has again paid a large percentage of its giving for ministry   
allocation (96.9% in 2019, compared to 85.3% in 2018).   Every parish is 
to be thanked for their faithfulness in paying for the ministry received in 
this deanery  
 
2020 is a new triennium and new Deanery Synod Representatives will be 
voted in at our Annual Parochial General Meetings.  We would like to 
thank all of you for support and input over the last three years.  We are in 
the process of producing a new Deanery Handbook which will be circulat-
ed in the near future. 
 
 
 
Kirsty Cowley 

Deanery Administrator 

REPORT FOR ANNUAL REVIEW ON DIOCESAN SYNOD 

 

Diocesan Synod brings together clergy and lay people from all the nine deaner-

ies in Southwell and Nottingham Diocese, along with our two bishops and rele-

vant members of diocesan staff, for two regular meetings per year. These take 

place on Saturdays in April and October, with an additional July evening meet-

ing if necessary, which in 2019 it was not. Recently the trend has been for the 

Saturday meetings to finish by 1.30 pm so as not to take up the full day.  

 

The April 2019 meeting took place at Christ Church, Worksop. In addition to 

approving the diocesan accounts, there were detailed and informative updates 

from the Board of Education which runs all the C of E schools in the diocese, 

and on Partnerships and Mission, providing information on a wide variety of so-

cial engagement initiatives, from welcoming asylum seekers and combating 

modern slavery to the workplace chaplaincies. (Did you know there is now a 

chaplaincy for Beeston town centre?) The Bishop’s Address suggested that the 

diocese was at a tipping point with respect to growing disciples in the diocese, 

and commended the Church Commissioners’ funding obtained for Strategic De-

velopment posts.  
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(Central funding for dioceses has been amended, and more of it is allocated in 

response to bids for projects. Our diocese has been particularly proactive and 

successful in obtaining funds this way.) The diocese had however been making 

various changes to the central management team, resulting in several redundan-

cies at Jubilee House, and changes in other roles. 

In October we met at St Jude’s, Nottingham. This was the last meeting managed 

by our outgoing diocesan Chief Executive, Nigel Spraggins, who was warmly 

commended as he moved on. As usual, Synod discussed and approved the Budg-

et. It also adopted (at last) new Safeguarding Policies, and discussed the 

church’s role in this time of turbulence in our national life (the issues under dis-

cussion were Brexit rather than the coronavirus.) 

 

It’s not strictly on topic, but in addition to a new Chief Executive (Martin 

Cooper), the new Bishop of Sherwood has recently been appointed: David 

Emerton of St Mellitus College. He will be consecrated in York Minister on 21st 

May. 

Christ Church currently has three members elected to Diocesan Synod, all lay: 

Colin Slater, Penelope Wallace and Simon Britton. For more information on 

what Synod does, contact any of them (for financial details, better choose Si-

mon.) 

PENELOPE WALLACE 

 

 


